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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 
 

MINUTES 
 

JANUARY 25, 2024 
 
A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, January 25, 2024, beginning at 
6:02 p.m. at the Conway Town Office, Conway, NH. Those present were: Chair, Benjamin 
Colbath; Selectmen’s Representative, Steven Porter; Vice Chair, Ailie Byers; Secretary, Erik 
Corbett; Eliza Grant; Bill Barbin; Mark Hounsell; Town Planner, Ryan O’Connor; and Assistant 
Planner, Holly Whitelaw. Alternate Ted Phillips was in attendance. 
 
REVIEW AND ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to approve the minutes of December 14, 
2023, as presented. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
AGENDA OUT-OF-ORDER 
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to take the agenda out of order to 
discuss Mountain Top Music Center. Motion carried, with Mr. Hounsell present.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Mountain Top Music Center (File #NA24-01): This is a request to install a community solar 
array at 36 Main Street, Conway (PID 265-45).  
 
Mr. O'Connor noted this is a request for review of a ground-mounted solar installation. It will not 
affect the current approved parking area. He asked the Board to consider if the area under the solar 
panels could be considered a reduction of greenspace. He believes this meets the criteria of the 
non-applicable. 
 
Sarah Kimball, Mountain Top board member, and George Wiese, executive director, appeared 
before the Board. They would like to utilize solar energy to reduce costs and carbon dioxide in the 
atmosphere, and to increase their green energy. Ms. Kimball said the logical place to install the 
solar array is on top of the building, but it is not structurally capable of supporting the weight. 
Much of the property where Mountain Top is located is flood plain.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Mr. Hounsell asked if there was toxic or hazardous material in the solar array, as it will be located 
in the flood plain. Ms. Kimball clarified it will not be located in the flood plain.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment; there was none.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment.  
 



Adopted: February 8, 2024 – As Written 
CONWAY PLANNING BOARD – JANUARY 25, 2024 

Page 2 of 16 
 

Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, that the Planning Board determined 
that based on the provisions of §110-4. A.(5), regarding applicability, the installation of a 
community solar array is not subject to a Full Site Plan Review because it has been 
demonstrated that the change of use and/or physical changes to the site are insignificant 
relative to the existing development. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
 
STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE (FILE #CR24-01) – CONCEPTUAL REVIEW (PID 235-
93) 
 
Josh McAllister of HEB Engineers, Ben Frost of NH Housing Finance Authority, and Andy Dean 
of Cooper Cargill Chant appeared before the Board. This is a conceptual review to demolish the 
existing buildings and construct 66 residential dwelling units in two buildings at Common Court, 
North Conway. While the property is owned by NH DOT, NH Housing Finance Authority is 
considering taking ownership of the parcels and would like to explore opportunities for multi-
family residential/affordable housing.  
 
The property is 5.63 acres located in the highway commercial district and qualifies for the highway 
commercial special exception. Proposed parking is 96 spaces, which would require consideration 
for an alternative parking standard. Mr. McAllister said this has been granted by the Board on most 
of their multifamily residential projects adjacent to amenities, so they would be seeking this to 
reduce the pavement area below the Town requirement. Municipal water and sewer would be 
extended into this development. They do not intend to request waivers.  
 
Mr. Frost noted these two projects should be viewed in tandem, although they are separate.  
 
Mr. Porter said his premise is to protect the North-South Road. The housing proposed on the site 
of the current condos is a definite win. He noted that presenting two potential developments at the 
same time is confusing.   
 
Mr. Hounsell said he does not want a three-story building to be visible from the North-South Road. 
He recommended illustrating where the ridge line of the building would be in a future presentation 
and Mr. McAllister agreed. Mr. McAllister said the distance from the right-of-way is 
approximately 90 feet and there will be natural screening.  
 
Mr. Corbett asked if the NH Housing Finance Authority will be the developer of this property. Mr. 
Frost said they finance development, maintaining a high level of oversight of the properties they 
finance for a long period of time. Once they are confident this development will move forward, 
they will put out an RFP for developers to present proposals. That developer would then present a 
formal site plan application to the Board.  
 
Mr. Hounsell asked about Mr. McAllister's involvement moving forward. Mr. Frost said they will 
keep him involved, but it would be up to the developer to assemble their team.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  
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Michael Mitchroney of OVP Management asked how long before plans are stamped and ready to 
go. Mr. McAllister said about 12 months, once a developer is on hand. Mr. Frost said financing of 
the project is complex and will take time to secure. Ideally, construction could begin at the end of 
2025/beginning of 2026.  
 
Josh Brustin, resident, asked if Avesta is a candidate for this project. Mr. Frost said they have not 
spoken with Avesta but he assumes they would be interested.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment.  
 
Mr. O'Connor noted the applicant has 12 months to submit a formal application. Mr. Frost clarified 
they are seeking a continuance of this discussion to March 14, 2024, after the ZBA decision. The 
12 months will start when the Board declares design review to be complete.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to continue the design review process to 
March 14, 2024. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE (FILE #CR24-02) – CONCEPTUAL REVIEW (PID 235-
52, 53, 54, 61, 62, 63, 64, 65, 66, 67, 68, 69, 70 & 71) 
 
Josh McAllister of HEB Engineers, Ben Frost of NH Housing Finance Authority, and Andy Dean 
of Cooper Cargill Chant appeared before the Board. This is a conceptual review to construct 54 
residential dwelling units in two buildings on Puddin Pond Drive, North Conway. The parcels total 
6.73 acres and are in the residential-agricultural zone. While the property is owned by New 
Hampshire DOT, NH Housing Finance Authority is considering taking ownership.  
 
They propose construction of two 16,300 square foot buildings, each with 27 units. They will be 
utilizing the affordable housing ordinance to achieve this density. This project will include a paved 
parking lot with 80 spaces. Municipal water and sewer services would be extended to this 
development. They do not intend to apply for waivers.  
 
Mr. McAllister noted the previous conceptual review covered many of the topics of consideration 
for this lot.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Mr. Porter said he hopes the state would work with the Town to use this parcel as greenspace 
waivers/credits for additional housing. He does not believe structures built on this parcel will 
benefit anyone.  
 
Mr. O'Connor said they are still working towards the transfer of density from one lot to the other. 
He noted their purpose of appearing before the Board is to preserve their right, in case the zoning 
steps fall through.  
 
Mr. Frost said their ultimate objective is not to build on these parcels. However, in order to gain 
the density needed on the Common Court property, they need to find a mechanism to transfer 
density from one property to the other.  
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Mr. McAllister said they submitted a variance request to apply the density from these parcels to 
the Common Court parcel. The goal of these meetings is to explore options, should there not be a 
mechanism to do this. They are reserving the ability to consider these lots for development, if the 
density cannot be transferred.   
 
Mr. Porter said he does not think this is a very good idea for the people of the Town of Conway.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Janet Hudson, Village of North Conway, said her condo abuts one of the parcels and asked for 
assurance that no more woods will be lost. Chair Colbath said they are working towards preserving 
this property as woods and greenspace. Ms. Grant noted there will a Warrant Article that will 
include additional protections for the North-South Road, but it will not apply to this property. This 
is why they are working to protect these parcels. Mr. Hudson asked for clarification regarding 
transferring greenspace and Chair Colbath provided it.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment. 
 
Mr. Frost said it is helpful for the Planning Board to clearly articulate its opinion of this matter. 
Mr. Porter said the Planning Board should articulate to the ZBA that they should look at this matter 
carefully.   
 
Chair Colbath said he is very hopeful this is not the avenue that is pursued. He hopes that 
something transpires at the ZBA meeting that will allow the density to be moved. 
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to continue the design review process 
to March 14, 2024.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said if the ZBA does not transfer the density, the Board would need time to regroup. 
 
Mr. Hounsell made the motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to amend to the first meeting in 
June. Motion carried, with Ms. Byers opposed.  
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to continue the design review process 
to June 13, 2024. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
 
VARAHI NORTH CONWAY REALTY, LLC (FILE #FR23-10 & #S23-14) – DESIGN 
REVIEW/CONCURRENT FULL SITE PLAN AND 2-UNIT SUBDIVISION REVIEW 
(PID 230-119) 
 
Josh McAllister of HEB Engineers appeared before the Board. This is an application to construct 
a 2,200-square foot residential dwelling unit on a commercial site with associated infrastructure 
and create one commercial unit and one residential unit at 2039 White Mountain Highway, North 
Conway. They would like to add a single-family residential unit to the rear of the existing gas 
station. It is located in the highway commercial district.  
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Mr. McAllister said per the Fire Department, there is no allowance for access off Amethyst Hill 
Road. The Fire Department asked for two access ways to the side of the building, which would be 
six-foot-wide concrete stairs leading to a landing area. Mr. McAllister said there is access for fire 
equipment at the rear of the building. They propose to reconstruct the dumpster enclosure and will 
plant trees along Amethyst Hill Road and the front of the property. He listed the waivers this 
project will require. 
 
Mr. O'Connor said this is technically a redevelopment of the site and the goal is to get it as close 
to conforming with current regulations as reasonably possible. The Town received a letter from 
the abutters, asking for no access from Amethyst Hill Road and a 45-foot buffer at the rear of the 
property.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Mr. Hounsell thought the waivers requested were reasonable, but questioned the safety of concrete 
stairs in icy weather. Mr. Porter expressed concern about putting a house on top of a hill with no 
driveway access and only stair access. Mr. McAllister said the owner is considering adding a 
walkout basement and Mr. Porter said this was preferable.  
 
Mr. Barbin approves of the mixed use of the property. He asked for dark-sky lighting and noted 
his desire to bring the commercial use into compliance.  
 
Ms. Grant asked if there is anything problematic on the site. Mr. McAllister said there are not 
operational problems with the site, although there are challenges.  
 
Ms. Byers suggested adding more greenery to the front of the property.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Shawn Bergeron of Bergeron Technical Services noted the drainage issues across the street at the 
Hilton. He asked if anything could be done to reduce runoff from this property into the state 
highway. Mr. McAllister noted there is not a robust drainage system on the site. He will discuss 
this issue with Mr. Bergeron and rethink the waiver from drainage design. Mr. Hounsell noted the 
drainage issues on Route 16.  
 
Glenn Saunders, abutter, said the access from Amethyst Hill Road has been addressed. He asked 
about the 45-foot buffer on the east side of the property. Mr. McAllister said they will create the 
existing buffer as a permanent solution.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment. 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hounsell, to continue the Concurrent Full Site 
Plan and 2-Unit Subdivision Review for Varahi North Conway Realty , LLC until August 8, 
2024, with new information by July 9, 2024. Motion carried unanimously.  
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EDWARD SARRO REVOCABLE TRUST (FILE #S23-19) – 2-LOT SUBDIVISION 
REVIEW (PID 280-77.11) 
 
This is an application to subdivide 11.58 acres into two lots at 876 Eaton Road, Conway. Mr. 
O’Connor asked that the application be continued until March 14, 2024, to give the applicant time 
to go before the Zoning Board of Adjustment regarding an accessory dwelling unit.  
 
Mr. Corbett made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to continue the Edward Sarro 
Revocable Trust for a 2-lot subdivision review until March 14, 2024. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
CMR PROPERTIES, LLC (FILE #S24-01) – UNIT SUBDIVISION REVIEW (PID 214-
84.2) 
 
Josh McAllister of HEB Engineers, Ken Cargill of Cooper Cargill Chant, and Ben Wilcox of 
Cranmore Resort appeared before the Board. This is an application to create a unit subdivision of 
Building 6 at 239 Skimobile Road, North Conway.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to accept the application of CMR 
Properties, LLC for a unit subdivision review as complete with staff report. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Mr. McAllister described the details of the project.  
 
Mr. Cargill described the steps necessary to create a condominium. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment. 
 
Mr. O'Connor noted this is a straightforward application that is part of a very complex condo 
document.  
 
Mr. McAllister requested a waiver from 130-24.E.  
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to grant the waiver as verbally 
requested.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment; there was none. 
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment.  
 
Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Ms. Whitelaw reviewed the conditions of approval.  
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to conditionally approve the unit 
subdivision for CMR Properties, LLC conditionally upon Town Engineer approval; North 
Conway Fire Chief approval; revising waivers granted table [if necessary]; submitting four 
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copies of revised plans with original stamps and signatures; submitting a Mylar for 
recording; a performance guarantee for all site improvements [if necessary]; when the 
conditions have been met, the plans can be signed out-of-session; this conditional with an 
expiration date of May 9, 2024; and subsequent conditions of final approval providing 
recording information of current and amended condominium declarations; and working 
with Town staff to create an addressing plan for the property which clearly indicates 
building numbers, unit numbers, and parcel identification numbers. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
GREP WMH II, LLC (FILE #FR21-15 & #S21-19) – CONCURRENT FULL SITE PLAN 
AND 3-UNIT SUBDIVISION REVIEW (PID 235-87) 
 
Chris Meier of Cooper Cargill Chant and Randy Morin with Bohler Engineering appeared before 
the Board. This is an application to amend the conditionally approved plans by removing the 
proposed 2,475 square foot bank building, relocating the 5,460 square foot restaurant building 
from the northwest property corner to the rear of the property, relocating the 2,228 square foot 
drive-thru restaurant to the northwest property corner, and increasing the 5,148 square foot retail 
building to 6,000 square feet at 1657 White Mountain Highway, North Conway. 
 
Mr. Meier reviewed the history of the project and the reason for this application. Mr. Morin 
explained the changes to the proposed project.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment. He noted the other buildings on the property have not 
changed and were previously approved. This discussion covers the fast-food restaurant.  
 
Mr. Morin said they are requesting a waiver from the glazing requirement on the fast-food 
restaurant. Chair Colbath suggested false windows would meet the requirement. He noted ACM 
panels are not approved for exterior use. He questioned the color red being proposed. The Board 
discussed adding cladding and possibly a pitched roof to the freezer/cooler at the rear of the 
building.  
 
Ms. Grant said the amount of flat roof might require a waiver and suggested adding an architectural 
feature, such as a dormer. Mr. O'Connor said they have tried to meet the New England architecture 
standard and it does not qualify for a roof waiver. 
 
Ms. Grant asked why housing is not included above the restaurant. The Board noted this is not 
desirable and would be difficult, with the mechanical equipment on the roof. Ms. Grant said that 
commercial development without additional second-story residential is disappointing. 
 
Mr. Hounsell recused himself from discussion of this application. Chair Colbath appointed Ted 
Phillips as a voting member.  
 
The Board discussed the traffic flow on this property. Chair Colbath said there are concerns from 
the abutter regarding the flow of traffic onto his property, now that there is a drive-through 
restaurant on this site.  
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Mr. O'Connor noted there has been discussion of the cross-connect between commercial 
properties. They have received feedback from the abutter, who would be amenable to shifting the 
cross-connect to the lower part of the lot. Mr. O'Connor said the Town would like a cross-connect, 
but either location is suitable. He said it could be a condition that the Town Engineer review this 
and the final location be determined during that process.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Mike Mitchroney of OVP Management, representing the abutter, said the connecting drive has 
changed locations, but the use has changed as well. Consistent with the previous concerns, the 
natural flow of traffic will be directed to that lot and exiting onto Route 16. This is not in the spirit 
of the design of connecting drives.  
 
Mark Hounsell, resident, said he has had enough of trying to determine what is New England-style 
architecture. He is weary of junky buildings, such as fast-food restaurants, with a marketing 
strategy that doesn't speak to the Town's needs. He doesn't like the appearance of the Strip. The 
Conway he knew is gone; his intention is to preserve what is left. He commended the Planning 
Board for the work they do. He cannot vote for any of this as a Board member in good conscience, 
although he also cannot deny the applicant their legal rights.  
 
Mr. Phillips said with this use, the volume of cars accessing this location will create problems as 
compared to the original plan. Mr. Morin said they included a queueing analysis as part of the 
traffic report, which lists the average max queue as eight vehicles. He said they provide a stack for 
11 vehicles from the window. Ms. Grant noted the increase in population of the Town during 
tourist season and the impact that has on traffic. Mr. O'Connor said the traffic analysis took this 
into account and the stacking didn't show up as a concern. He said the Town Engineer could take 
another look at this as part of the approval process.  
 
Ms. Grant said a shared parking analysis should be done for this site to ensure there are no extra 
parking spaces. Chair Colbath said the property meets the greenspace requirements. He noted the 
zoning process needs to be reevaluated, after the Master Plan is complete. Mr. Morin said they are 
willing to eliminate parking spaces.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to continue until March 14, 2024, with 
new information to February 13.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
The Board took a 10-minute recess. Mr. Hounsell rejoined the Board at this time.  
 
PUBLIC HEARING – ZONING AMENDMENTS PROPOSED BY THE PLANNING 
BOARD 
 
§190-30 – Parkway Protection Overlay District – The purpose of this amendment is to create a 
Parkway Protection Overlay District to preserve scenic parkways, including but not limited to the 
North-South Road. 
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Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none.  
 
Chair Colbath opened the public hearing at 8:25 p.m. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Daymond Steer of Conway Daily Sun asked if the parkway will affect the proposed project at 
Common Court and Puddin Pond Drive. Chair Colbath said it would not, as the developers have 
reserved their rights by holding a design review meeting.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment at 8:26 p.m.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to post §190-30 Parkway Protection 
Overlay District to the warrant. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
§190-31 – Definition of Funeral Home and Crematorium; and 190 Attachment 2 – Permitted 
Use Table – The purpose of this amendment is to add the definitions of Funeral Home and 
Crematorium, and to allow crematoriums in the Highway Commercial District and Funeral Homes 
in all Commercial Districts. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none.  
 
Chair Colbath opened the public hearing at 8:27 p.m. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment; there was none. 
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment at 8:27 p.m.  
 
Ms. Grant made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to post §190-31 – Definition of Funeral 
Home and Crematorium; and 190 Attachment 2 – Permitted Use Table to the warrant. 
Motion carried unanimously.  
 
PUBLIC HEARING – ZONING AMENDMENTS PROPOSED BY PETITION 
 
§190-27. – Shoreland Protection Overlay District and §190-31. – Definition of Boat Storage 
Shed – The purpose of this amendment is to make additions and deletions to §190-27.C., 
Development density; §190-27.D., Shoreline setbacks; §190-27.F.(1), (3), (6) & (7), Buffer; §190-
27.G., Docks; §190-27.H., Private Beaches; and §190-27.K, Water Quality; and modify the 
definition of Boat Storage Shed. 
 
Mr. O'Connor noted that Conway Lake is the jurisdiction of the state. If this passes, the Town 
might have significant concerns regarding enforcing that section of the regulation. The Town 
recommends that this ordinance be reviewed with the Board to put forward the protections of the 
lake, but to then review it with state statute to ensure it is in compliance.  
 
As this is a petition article, it will appear on the warrant. Mr. O'Connor recommended exploring 
the ordinance and revising this amendment for the warrant next year.  
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Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none.  
 
Chair Colbath opened the public hearing at 8:30 p.m. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Rick Blank, board member of the Conway Lake Conservation Association, said they are concerned 
about activity on the west side of Conway Lake, and that there were challenges regarding 
enforcement. They felt this petition would clear up gray areas, including paths to the waterfront, 
use of fertilizer and chemicals, location of boat sheds, grass to the water's edge, cutting of trees in 
the 50-foot buffer, and docks/ramps.  
 
Mark Guerringue, board member of the Conway Lake Conservation Association, said the Town 
incorrectly issued a building permit on the lake that complied with state but not Town regulations. 
He said the ordinance already addresses the 30-foot dock, which Conway has never had 
jurisdiction over. He said to not recommend this petition due to something that the Board wouldn't 
have known about unless the Association brought it up would not be appropriate. The goal of this 
petition is to improve and tighten up the existing regulations.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said he is going to recommend this be presented to the voters. He appreciates the 
Town Staff comments. However, he thinks this is a good opportunity to get the state to listen to 
the Town and consider changing state law to give local communities sovereignty over their lakes.  
 
Ms. Grant asked for clarification about what the Town cannot enforce in this petition. Mr. 
O'Connor said there is language regarding dock lengths, swim rafts, and dock rental that would be 
difficult to enforce.  
 
Chris Meier of Cooper Cargill drafted this petition at the request of the Association. He said there 
are issues in the ordinance the Town cannot enforce. However, the general rule is that DES 
preempts Town regulations with respect to anything in the lake. Since they were already there, 
they tried to conform to what the state requires.  
 
Chair Colbath said he supports what the Association is trying to accomplish. However, he is 
concerned about the legal aspects and does not want to cause more issues for the Town.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment at 8:41 p.m.  
 
Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to recommend the proposed 
amendment to §190-27 – Shoreland Protection Overlay District; and §190-31 to the warrant.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said this is an opportunity to ensure the state understands the importance of the lake 
to the Town of Conway. He commended the petitioners for the time and effort spent on this 
petition. 
 
Ms. Grant said the next step in completing the Master Plan is redoing zoning. She noted some of 
these issues may only exist until the zoning is refined. Motion carried unanimously.  
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§190-13.B.(4)(b), §190-14.B.(4)(b), §190-15.B.(4)(b), §190-16.B.(4)(b), §190-17.C.(5)(b), 
§190-18.B.(5)(b), §190-19.B.(5)(b), §190-20.B.(5)(b), and §190-24.B.(4)(b) – Accessory 
Dwelling Unit (ADU) – The purpose of this amendment is to permit one accessory dwelling unit 
accessory to a single-family dwelling unit or duplex by right of the Building Inspector and not 
requiring a special exception; to allow a second accessory dwelling unit accessory to a single-
family dwelling or duplex by special exception; to require the second accessory dwelling unit to 
be reserved as an affordable unit for an eligible renter as defined in §195-8 of the Conway Zoning 
Ordinance; and to remove the existing definition of accessory dwelling unit (ADU) and replace 
with a new definition. 
 
Mr. O'Connor suggested if the article passes, the petitioner work with the Board to develop 
guidance for homeowners who have the deed restriction and create templates for those covenant 
restrictions. Chair Colbath clarified that allowing an ADU by right means the property owner will 
no longer need to appear before the ZBA.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Ms. Grant noted the need for site plan review (SPR) for multi-family dwellings and asked if item 
7 conflicts with current SPR standards. Mr. O'Connor agreed that it does. Ms. Grant recommended 
revising this item in the future, if the amendment passes.  
 
Chair Colbath opened the public hearing at 8:50 p.m. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Andy Dean of Cooper Cargill Chant said he drafted this warrant article. He outlined their goals, 
which include providing a vehicle for creating affordable housing and giving homeowners relief 
from the increase in tax bills. He said a similar legislative act is before the state to create the ability 
to have a second ADU for single-family homes. He said this amendment also increases buying 
power.  
 
Mr. Hounsell advised that no one support the legislative act, as it removes local zoning authority. 
 
Josh Brustin, resident, clarified that this will increase buying power. He said there are numerous 
illegal in-law apartments in Conway and this may be an incentive for property owners to legalize 
them. He noted the opportunity for further education about this issue.  
 
Jennifer Stillwell, resident and director of the Mount Washington Valley Housing Coalition, noted 
ADUs are being used across the country to close the housing gap. She said it is important step in 
the right direction for Conway. She commended Mr. Dean for his work on this amendment.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment at 8:56 p.m.  
 
Ms. Grant made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to recommend the proposed amendment 
to §190-13.B.(4)(b), §190-14.B.(4)(b), §190-15.B.(4)(b), §190-16.B.(4)(b), §190-17.C.(5)(b), 
§190-18.B.(5)(b), §190-19.B.(5)(b), §190-20.B.(5)(b), and §190-24.B.(4)(b) – Accessory 
Dwelling Unit (ADU) to the warrant. Motion carried unanimously.  
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§190-31 - Definitions, §190 – Permitted Use Table, and §23, Building Construction – 
Residential Short-Term Rental – The purpose of this amendment is to add a definition of 
Residential Short Term Rental; to modify the table of permitted uses to restrict residential short-
term rentals to the following zones; CCVC (§190-17), CVC (§190-18), NCVC (§190-19), HC 
(§190-20), I-1 (§190-22), I-2 (§190-23), RR (§190-24); and FC (§190-26) if permitted in the 
underlying district; and within §23-12 to classify residential short-term rentals as R-1 occupancies.  
 
Mr. O'Connor explained this amendment would limit the number of properties that could be 
constructed for or converted to short-term rentals (STRs) in specific zones, effectively 
concentrating new STRs to commercial areas. The Board would need to determine how existing 
legal non-conforming uses would be addressed. He said the Town will need to have a conversation 
with counsel about this, as he is not willing to speculate what that threshold is.  
 
He said the Town has concerns regarding the requirement of the structures being designated as 
Group R-1 construction. Legally, the Town cannot treat this type of units differently than a single-
family home or duplex. The Fire Marshal has reiterated that the Town has the power to create 
stricter standards for life safety in zoning, but not necessarily the power to reclassify properties. 
Due to this portion of the language, the Town is concerned that there could be legal challenges.  
 
Chair Colbath asked if legal counsel had been sought. Mr. Hounsell asked for a point of order and 
said that legal advice should be considered in non-public, not in a public meeting. He said this 
petition has been reviewed to his satisfaction. 
 
The Board discussed continuing the hearing in order to review counsel's advice in a non-public 
meeting. They agreed to hear public comment and then make a recommendation.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none.  
 
Chair Colbath opened the public hearing at 9:03 p.m. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Mr. Guerringue said the intent is to balance property rights and preserve residential neighborhoods, 
and discourage investors who are using STRs as hotels. It does not affect 90-day rentals, seasonal 
rentals, long-term rentals, multi-unit buildings including condos, or residents from renting their 
property less than 30 calendar days/year.  
 
Shawn Bergeron of Bergeron Technical Services asked how RSA 540 would apply. In response, 
Chris Meier of Cooper Cargill Chant said all long-term tenancies are protected by the provisions 
of RSA 540. He said there is an exemption in New Hampshire law for short-term and vacation 
rentals that removes the protections of RSA 540.  
 
Mr. Bergeron said, regarding amending Section 23 of the building code to add Section 23-12, there 
already is a Section 23-12. In response, Mr. Meier said it would be recodified after. 
 
Mr. Bergeron said there is a state building code and a state fire code. The Town of Conway has 
never adopted the building code. It adopts the Life Safety code in Section 23. He said per RSA 
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155, a Town cannot recodify or make amendments to the state building code, which is what is 
being done here by classifying a structure as an R-1. He said the building code review board has 
to approve the Town's request to amend a STR to an R-1 occupancy.  
 
In response, Mr. Meier disagreed. He said the Town is not amending the building code; it is 
classifying an occupancy according to the building code. He said Towns are allowed, under both 
building and Life Safety codes, to enact more restrictive requirements.  
 
Mr. Bergeron respectfully disagreed with Mr. Meier.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said the Town has adopted the state building code in that they are enforcing it. He 
believes the Select Board did formalize this recently. Mr. Bergeron clarified the Town has adopted 
an enforcement mechanism that allows them to enforce the requirements of the state building code.  
 
Ms. Grant said most STRs will not fall under R-1 occupancy. If the Town decides to put them into 
this category, that is a change to how the building code is written. Mr. Meier said the Town is 
allowed to adopt more restrictive requirements. Mr. Bergeron said his concern is that R-1 
occupancy is from the commercial code. There is nothing in the IRC that says they cannot be 
transient occupancy. He believes the Town is making a leap to the commercial code for what is 
covered in the residential code. He said there are significant differences in the construction 
requirements of R-1 versus IRC.  
 
Mr. Bergeron said this is changing the definition within the zoning ordinance but modifying 
sections of Chapter 23, which are two separate and distinct codes. The zoning ordinance would 
have an effect on new STRs. He asked if everything currently existing will be grandfathered non-
conforming. In response, Mr. Meier said there are particular items in the Life Safety code that 
provide grandfathering. He said existing STRs would be grandfathered from Section 190.31. 
However, the code application and classification of STRs as a transient use would apply to new 
and existing units. He said this will apply the provisions that are not grandfathered to the existing 
STRs.  
 
Quentin Lewis, resident, recommended the Town tread carefully and do the right thing, as they 
seem to get into a lot of court cases.  
 
Josh Brustin, resident, said his son cannot afford to buy a home in Conway. He has purchased 
long-term rental properties to provide housing for his staff. He said the intent is good, but the Town 
doesn't need to reinvent the wheel. He recommended taking time to speak with counsel. He has 
done research regarding this subject and said it is critical to find a baseline. He said the Town 
should understand the problem before seeking a solution. He noted Jackson, NH, has a Conditional 
Use Permit (CUP) that is addressing many problems. He offered to be part of a group to discuss 
this issue. Mr. Meier noted a CUP doesn't apply to existing STRs.  
 
Mr. Barbin and Mr. Meier debated the Freedom, NH, case. Mr. Meier said he anticipates that 
anything related to STRs in Conway will be litigated.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said this is a politically charged issue and it should not scare the Board. He said the 
people of Conway need this protection. He said STRs have ruined a good part of the Town. 
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Mr. Bergeron said he is a proponent of doing something about STRs. However, he doesn't like the 
prospect of creating something that might end up in court.  
 
Daymond Steer of the Conway Daily Sun asked how these regulations would be enforced and who 
would do the inspections. Mr. Meier said Town Building staff and Fire Department staff have joint 
authority to perform inspections.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment at 9:43 p.m.  
 
Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to continue the application until 7:00 
p.m. on February 1, 2024. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
§190-24.F.(14) – Recreational Resort District – Signs – The purpose of this amendment is to 
exempt from the provisions of this ordinance any signage which is on and/or associated with a 
recreational resort property and is greater than two hundred (200) feet from the edge of any state 
or Town highway or a Class I, II, III, IV or V classification. 
 
Mr. O'Connor said a better avenue may be to approach the Town to amend the zoning ordinance 
rather than being exempt from all sign regulations.   
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said this does not speak well of how they think the Board will consider this.  
 
Chair Colbath opened the public hearing at 9:46 p.m. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Mr. Meier, on behalf of Cranmore Resort, explained that the ski industry requires that changing 
signage for the safety and welfare of guests be completed quickly. To appear before the Planning 
Board and the ZBA for every signage change would be onerous and take them out of compliance 
with resort industry standards. He said this amendment protects the roadway corridor and only 
applies to the recreational resort district, which is Cranmore.  
 
Ben Wilcox of Cranmore Resort said this is in no way an effort to supersede the work of the Master 
Plan group to clarify zoning. This is to allow that every sign not visible from the road is managed 
by the resort. He said they are updating numerous existing non-conforming signs.  
 
Mr. Hounsell asked how many times they have requested a variance. Mr. Wilcox said once or 
twice a year.  
 
Chair Colbath explained how having no restrictions on signs could impact the area.  
 
Mr. Barbin asked if this precludes advertising signs. Mr. Meier said it would cover any signage.  
 
Mr. O'Connor said they are willing to work with the resort to correct some of the issues with the 
sign ordinance. However, this petition would remove all control for lighting, size, and architectural 
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features. Mr. Wilcox said he hopes they can look at the zoning and figure out the right language 
for the ski resort to avoid being non-compliant.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said while he does not believe Mr. Wilcox will erect problematic signage, someone 
in the future could do so.  
 
Mr. Meier said it is difficult to fashion an ordinance that meets the resort's signage needs without 
creating an illegal content restriction.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment at 10:01 p.m.  
 
Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to recommend the proposed 
amendment to §190-24.F.(14) – Recreational Resort District – Signs to the warrant.  
 
Ms. Byers said she is in favor of approving this, and then using the Master Plan review process to 
modify the ordinance.  
 
Motion was not recommended 1-5-1, with Ms. Byers in favor and Chair Colbath abstaining.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS CONTINUED 
 
Echo Acres Association, Inc. – Lot Merger (PID 234-69 & 70):  
 
Mr. Colbath made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to approve the lot merger for Echo 
Acres Association, Inc. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Wetland and Watershed Protection Overlay District Discussion: 
 
Mr. O'Connor reviewed the changes, primarily reducing the buffer from 300 to 250 feet to align 
with state statute.  
 
Ms. Byers made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to hold a public hearing on February 8, 
2024, at 6:00 p.m. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Kennels Discussion:  
 
Mr. O'Connor said this is to address the decibel ratings and how to better explain the barriers.  
 
Ms. Byers made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to hold a public hearing on February 8, 
2024, at 6:00 p.m. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
ACLU Committee Update:  
 
Mr. Hounsell read the final report from the ACLU Committee.  
 
Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Chair Colbath, to disband the committee. Motion 
carried unanimously. Chair Colbath thanked the Committee members for their work.  
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Infrastructure Review Ad-Hoc Committee Update: 
 
Mr. Corbett reported the Committee hasn't met in a while. He noted the School Board decided to 
close a school, but not which one.  
 
Mr. Hounsell noted the missed opportunities of the Charter Commission to corral the School 
District into a Town government. He said major changes are needed and the Town cannot afford 
all of the schools. He noted that 70% of taxes go to the school.  
 
Selectmen’s Report:  
 
Mr. Porter had no report. Chair Colbath asked Mr. Porter to discuss the DOT drainage easement 
with Town Engineer DegliAngeli.  
 
Issues for Consideration: 
 
Chair Colbath said they are moving towards the end of the Master Plan process and asked if a 
committee is needed. Mr. O'Connor said this will be discussed at the February work session.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said he will be submitting his resignation from the Planning Board on February 8, 
2024, and hopes Ted Phillips runs for his seat.  
 
Media Questions:  
 
Tom Eastman of Conway Daily Sun asked for an update on the Master Plan process. Mr. O'Connor 
explained a draft has been submitted for review. There will be a public outreach event before it is 
considered for adoption by the Planning Board. The document will potentially become publicly 
available by the end of the month.   
 
Meeting was adjourned at 10:18 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Beth Hanggeli 




















































































